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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On February 18, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 18, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on November 19, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to weekly compensation rates of

$350 for temporary total disability and $262 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s right shoulder injury.

2. Temporary total disability from December 10, 2008, to a

date to be determined.

3. Related medical.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that he sustained a
compensable injury to his right shoulder when
he was performing job duties on July 22, 2008
and his shoulder popped and caused the onset
of symptoms.

The Claimant contends that he is entitled to
temporary disability benefits from December
10, 2008 until a date yet to be determined.
He further contends entitlement to reasonably
necessary medical treatment.

The Claimant anticipates that he will have
received a permanent impairment rating prior
to the hearing and therefore contends
entitlement to permanent disability in an
amount to be determined by the Commission.

Claimant contends that his attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondents will contend that the
Claimant did not sustain a compensable injury
to his right shoulder on July 22, 2008 or on
any other date while in the employment of
Graphic Packaging.  In addition the
Respondents will contend that if the Claimant
is entitled to compensation benefits, the
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Respondents should be allowed credit for group
medical and disability benefits paid in
connection with the treatment and disability
arising out of the Claimant’s right shoulder
condition.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-eight-year-old man who

was employed by the respondents in their shipping department.  The

claimant alleges that on July 22, 2008, he injured his right

shoulder while pulling paperboard.  The following is testimony

given by the claimant on direct examination at the hearing:

“A. I was trying to pull out some paperboards
up to the floor and because of the weight of
the paperboard and pulling side to side I
couldn’t release it, so I pulled harder and
when I did I heard a pop in my right shoulder.

Q. Can you give us any idea how much stress
or pressure it took to try to pull that board
up that you were trying to pull up?

A. It would be like trying to pull a 100
pound sake of feed across the floor.

Q. And when you heard the pop in your
shoulder what did you do?

A. Well, I felt a burning in my – in my
shoulder immediately and I just backed up and
there was other workers there just, you know,
finished pulling the paper out under the
machine.

Q. Did you report that incident to anybody
in a supervisory capacity?

A. Yes.

Q. Who?

A. Mark Rhinehart.

Q. Is Mr. Rhinehart in this building today?

A. He is.
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Q. And did you go to the doctor that day?

A. I did not.”

The claimant testified about having had prior difficulties

with his right shoulder.  Medical evidence and the claimant’s

testimony show that he suffered a rotator cuff tear to his right

shoulder in 2002.  However, the claimant contends that he had no

problems with performing his job duties with the respondent before

his alleged July 22, 2008, injury.

On September 22, 2008, the claimant went to work and had a

conversation with his supervisor, Brian Christello.  The following

testimony was provided by the claimant on direct examination

regarding his conversation with Brian Christello:

“Q. Okay, go ahead and tell me about your
conversation with Mr. Christello.

A. Okay, I went in and told him I needed to
talk to him.  We went in his office and he
just shut the door.

Q. Okay, and you told him about the
shoulder.

A. Yeah, I told him about the shoulder.

Q. And what did he do?

A. He asked me if – what – how is it – how
much other stuff was bothering me.   And I
told him that I had taken my grandkids to
Devils Den the previous weekend to stay in a
cabin and we were sitting outside and a fly
flew in front of me and I just automatically
swatted the fly away from your face.  And when
I did I felt that burning pain in my shoulder.

Q. Okay, had the pain in your shoulder ever
completely gone away between when you heard
the pop in July of 2008 and when you swatted
at the fly at Devils Den?
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A. No, the pain – the burning stopped, but
the pain never went away.  I just had to
tolerate it.

Q. Did you consider the movement of swatting
at a fly an injury to your shoulder?

A. No.

Q. Why did you even tell him about it then?

A. We were just – just the normal thing, I
guess, you know, he asked me what, you know
what hurt me.  I don’t remember exactly – his
exact words, but he just asked me like what
irritates your shoulder and I just told him
that, you know, when I swatted at the fly it
just burned – my shoulder started burning.

Q. So you just gave him that as an example
of something that would make it flare up?

A. Yeah.”

Respondents’ Exhibit 2, Page 2, is a handwritten note that is

signed and dated September 22, 2008, by Brian Christello which

states his recollection of the conversation he had with the

claimant.  It states as follow:

“On 9-22-08 Jerry came to me to report that
his shoulder was hurting so bad that he
couldn’t hold a phone up.  I asked what
happen.  He stated that he was at Devil Den
with grand kids and swat at a fly or bug and
felt pain.  He is saying it was caused by a
incident report on 7-22-08 that was reported
to Mark Rhienhart.  I did ask afterwards how
the rest of his weekend went.  He stated he
had a great time camping.”

Also on September 22, 2008, the claimant reported to Cooper

Clinic regarding his right shoulder pain.  An MRI of the claimant’s

right shoulder was ordered by Dr. Terry Clark.  Dr. Clark gave an

impression of “right shoulder impingements rule out torn rotator

cuff.”
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On September 29, 2008, the claimant underwent an MRI of his

right shoulder.  The following is an impression from that MRI

report by Dr. Martin Cain:

“IMPRESSION: Large rotator cuff tear which
appears to involve virtually all of the
supraspinatus, retracted up to 5 cm.  Anterior
portion of the infraspinatus tendon is
probably also involved, with some posterior
infraspinatus remaining intact.
Acromioclavicular arthrosis with a prominent
inferior spur.”

On December 10, 2008, the claimant underwent the following

procedures:

“1. Right shoulder arthroscopy with
completion of biceps tenotomy.

 2. Arthroscopic AC resection via anterior
arthroscopic approach.

 3. Combined baseball side-to-side rotator
cuff repair with distal anchoring with
5.0 Linvatec double-arm screw and 2.0
suture.”

The central question is whether the claimant suffered a

compensable right shoulder injury on July 22, 2008, while pulling

paperboard for the respondent.  The evidence is clear that on two

occasions after the claimant stated he had injured himself on July

22, 2008, the respondent offered to send him to see a doctor.  On

both occasions the claimant declined.  The claimant also worked

every work day between the day of the alleged injury and the day he

swatted at an insect.  It is his own testimony that he never

complained to any co-worker or supervisor about continuing to have

pain after the July 22, 2008, incident.

Given the nature of the claimant’s objective medical findings

from the MRI performed on September 29, 2008, of “large rotator
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cuff tear which appears to involve virtually all of the

supraspinatus, retracted up to 5 cm.”  His ability to continue

working after July 22, 2008, and his lack of desire to see a doctor

makes it unlikely that this tear in the claimant’s right rotator

cuff occurred on July 22, 2008.

It seems much more likely that the claimant had some sort of

incident while camping whether that be from swatting an insect or

other activities that caused his current difficulties.  In Brian

Christello’s handwritten note dated September 22, 2008, the first

line states, “Jerry came to me to report that his shoulder was

hurting so bad that he couldn’t hold a phone up.”  This type of

difficulty would seem to be more consistent with the objective

medical problem of a large rotator cuff tear than his ability to

continue work after the July 22, 2008, alleged incident without

complaint and his lack of desire for medical treatment until after

the camping trip.

The claimant has failed to meet his burden of proving his

alleged July 22, 2008, right shoulder injury compensable.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 18, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 19, 1009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

the presence of objective medical findings of right shoulder

difficulties.

3. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he suffered a compensable injury on July 22, 2008.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


